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Estimated Number of Responses: 58. 
Frequency of Response: 1 per project. 
Average Hours per Response: 1 hr. 

Total Estimated Burdens: 58 hrs. 

Information collection Number of 
respondents 

Frequency of 
response 

Responses 
per annum 

Burden hour 
per response 

Annual burden 
hours 

Hourly cost 
per response 

Annual 
cost 

Certification .................. 58 1 58 1.0 58 $40 $2,320 

Total ...................... 58 1 58 1.0 58 40 2,320 

B. Solicitation of Public Comment 

This notice is soliciting comments 
from members of the public and affected 
parties concerning the collection of 
information described in section A on 
the following: 

(1) Whether the proposed collection 
of information is necessary for the 
proper performance of the functions of 
the agency, including whether the 
information will have practical utility; 

(2) The accuracy of the agency’s 
estimate of the burden of the proposed 
collection of information; 

(3) Ways to enhance the quality, 
utility, and clarity of the information to 
be collected; and 

(4) Ways to minimize the burden of 
the collection of information on those 
who are to respond; including through 
the use of appropriate automated 
collection techniques or other forms of 
information technology, e.g., permitting 
electronic submission of responses. 

HUD encourages interested parties to 
submit comment in response to these 
questions. 

C. Authority 

Section 3507 of the Paperwork 
Reduction Act of 1995, 44 U.S.C. 
chapter 35. 

Steven Durham, 
Acting Chief, Office of Policy, Programs and 
Legislative Initiatives. 
[FR Doc. 2023–09938 Filed 5–9–23; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4210–67–P 

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR 

National Park Service 

[NPS–WASO–NAGPRA–NPS0035841; 
PPWOCRADN0–PCU00RP14.R50000] 

Notice of Inventory Completion: 
Peabody Museum of Archaeology and 
Ethnology, Harvard University, 
Cambridge, MA 

AGENCY: National Park Service, Interior. 
ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: In accordance with the Native 
American Graves Protection and 
Repatriation Act (NAGPRA), the 

Peabody Museum of Archaeology and 
Ethnology, Harvard University (PMAE) 
has completed an inventory of human 
remains and has determined they are 
reasonably believed to be related to 
lineal descendants in this Notice. The 
human remains were collected at the 
Sherman Institute, Riverside County, 
CA. 

DATES: Repatriation of the human 
remains in this notice may occur on or 
after June 9, 2023. 

ADDRESSES: Jane Pickering, Peabody 
Museum of Archaeology and Ethnology, 
Harvard University, 11 Divinity Avenue, 
Cambridge, MA 02138, telephone (617) 
496–2374, email jpickering@
fas.harvard.edu. 

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: This 
notice is published as part of the 
National Park Service’s administrative 
responsibilities under NAGPRA. The 
determinations in this notice are the 
sole responsibility of the PMAE. The 
National Park Service is not responsible 
for the determinations in this notice. 
Additional information on the 
determinations in this notice, including 
the results of consultation, can be found 
in the inventory or related records held 
by the PMAE. 

Description 

Human remains representing, at 
minimum, one individual were 
collected at the Sherman Institute, 
Riverside County, CA. The human 
remains are hair clippings collected 
from one individual, identified as 
‘‘Miwok,’’ who was recorded as being 18 
years old. Samuel Gilliam took the hair 
clippings at the Sherman Institute 
between 1930 and 1933. Gilliam sent 
the hair clippings to George Woodbury, 
who donated the hair clippings to the 
PMAE in 1935. No associated funerary 
objects are present. 

Lineal Descent 

The human remains and associated 
funerary objects in this notice are 
connected to an identifiable individual 
whose descendants can be traced 
directly and without interruption by 
means of a traditional kinship system or 

by the common law system of 
descendance. 

Determinations 

Pursuant to NAGPRA and its 
implementing regulations, and after 
consultation with the appropriate lineal 
descendants, Indian Tribes, and Native 
Hawaiian organizations, the PMAE has 
determined that: 

• The human remains described in 
this notice represent the physical 
remains of one individual of Native 
American ancestry. 

• There are three direct lineal 
descendants of the identifiable 
individual described in this notice. 

Requests for Repatriation 

Written requests for repatriation of the 
human remains in this notice must be 
sent to the Responsible Official 
identified in ADDRESSES. Requests for 
repatriation may be submitted by: 

1. Any one or more of the lineal 
descendants, Indian Tribes or Native 
Hawaiian organizations identified in 
this notice. 

2. Any lineal descendant, Indian 
Tribe, or Native Hawaiian organization 
not identified in this notice who shows, 
by a preponderance of the evidence, that 
the requestor is a lineal descendant or 
a culturally affiliated Indian Tribe or 
Native Hawaiian organization. 

Repatriation of the human remains in 
this notice to a requestor may occur on 
or after June 9, 2023. If competing 
requests for repatriation are received, 
the PMAE must determine the most 
appropriate requestor prior to 
repatriation. Requests for joint 
repatriation of the human remains are 
considered a single request and not 
competing requests. The PMAE is 
responsible for sending a copy of this 
notice to the lineal descendants of the 
individual identified in this notice. 

Authority: Native American Graves 
Protection and Repatriation Act, 25 
U.S.C. 3003, and the implementing 
regulations, 43 CFR 10.9, 10.10, and 
10.14. 
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Dated: May 3, 2023. 
Melanie O’Brien, 
Manager, National NAGPRA Program. 
[FR Doc. 2023–09895 Filed 5–9–23; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4312–52–P 

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR 

National Park Service 

[NPS–WASO–NAGPRA–NPS0035795; 
PPWOCRADN0–PCU00RP14.R50000] 

Notice of Inventory Completion: 
Peabody Museum of Archaeology and 
Ethnology, Harvard University, 
Cambridge, MA 

AGENCY: National Park Service, Interior. 
ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: In accordance with the Native 
American Graves Protection and 
Repatriation Act (NAGPRA), the 
Peabody Museum of Archaeology and 
Ethnology, Harvard University (PMAE) 
has completed an inventory of human 
remains and has determined that there 
is a cultural affiliation between the 
human remains and Indian Tribes or 
Native Hawaiian organizations in this 
notice. The human remains were 
collected at the U.S. Indian School, 
Flandreau, in Moody County, SD, and 
the Carson Indian School, Stewart, in 
Carson City County, NV. 
DATES: Repatriation of the human 
remains in this notice may occur on or 
after June 9, 2023. 
ADDRESSES: Jane Pickering, Peabody 
Museum of Archaeology and Ethnology, 
Harvard University, 11 Divinity Avenue, 
Cambridge, MA 02138, telephone (617) 
496–2374, email jpickering@
fas.harvard.edu. 

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: This 
notice is published as part of the 
National Park Service’s administrative 
responsibilities under NAGPRA. The 
determinations in this notice are the 
sole responsibility of the PMAE. The 
National Park Service is not responsible 
for the determinations in this notice. 
Additional information on the 
determinations in this notice, including 
the results of consultation, can be found 
in the inventory or related records held 
by the PMAE. 

Description 

Human remains representing, at 
minimum, two individuals were 
collected at the U.S. Indian School, 
Flandreau, in Moody County, SD. The 
U.S. Indian School in Flandreau is also 
known as the Flandreau Indian School. 
The human remains are hair clippings 
collected from two young men recorded 

as being 17 and 19 years old and 
identified as ‘‘Oneida.’’ George E. Peters 
took the hair clippings at the U.S. 
Indian School in Flandreau likely while 
he was superintendent of the school 
from 1929 to 1931. Peters sent the hair 
clippings to George Woodbury, who 
donated the hair clippings to the PMAE 
in 1935. No associated funerary objects 
are present. 

Human remains representing, at 
minimum, one individual were 
collected at the Carson Indian School, 
Stewart, in Carson City County, NV. The 
Carson Indian School is also known as 
the Stewart Indian School and the 
Carson Institute. The human remains 
are hair clippings collected from a 
young man recorded as being 17 years 
old and identified as ‘‘Oneida.’’ 
Frederick Snyder took the hair clippings 
at the Carson Indian School between 
1930 and 1933. Snyder was the 
superintendent of the Carson Indian 
School from 1919 to 1934. Snyder sent 
the hair clippings to George Woodbury, 
who donated the hair clippings to the 
PMAE in 1935. No associated funerary 
objects are present. 

Cultural Affiliation 

The human remains in this notice are 
connected to one or more identifiable 
earlier groups, tribes, peoples, or 
cultures. There is a relationship of 
shared group identity between the 
identifiable earlier groups, tribes, 
peoples, or cultures and one or more 
Indian Tribes or Native Hawaiian 
organizations. The following types of 
information were used to reasonably 
trace the relationship: kinship and 
anthropological. 

Determinations 

Pursuant to NAGPRA and its 
implementing regulations, and after 
consultation with the appropriate 
Indian Tribes and Native Hawaiian 
organizations, the PMAE has 
determined that: 

• The human remains described in 
this notice represent the physical 
remains of three individuals of Native 
American ancestry. 

• There is a relationship of shared 
group identity that can be reasonably 
traced between the human remains 
described in this notice and the Oneida 
Nation. 

Requests for Repatriation 

Written requests for repatriation of the 
human remains in this notice must be 
sent to the Responsible Official 
identified in ADDRESSES. Requests for 
repatriation may be submitted by: 

1. Any one or more of the Indian 
Tribes or Native Hawaiian organizations 
identified in this notice. 

2. Any lineal descendant, Indian 
Tribe, or Native Hawaiian organization 
not identified in this notice who shows, 
by a preponderance of the evidence, that 
the requestor is a lineal descendant or 
a culturally affiliated Indian Tribe or 
Native Hawaiian organization. 

Repatriation of the human remains in 
this notice to a requestor may occur on 
or after June 9, 2023. If competing 
requests for repatriation are received, 
the PMAE must determine the most 
appropriate requestor prior to 
repatriation. Requests for joint 
repatriation of the human remains are 
considered a single request and not 
competing requests. The PMAE is 
responsible for sending a copy of this 
notice to the Indian Tribe identified in 
this notice. 

Authority: Native American Graves 
Protection and Repatriation Act, 25 
U.S.C. 3003, and the implementing 
regulations, 43 CFR 10.9, 10.10, and 
10.14. 

Dated: May 1, 2023. 
Melanie O’Brien, 
Manager, National NAGPRA Program. 
[FR Doc. 2023–09894 Filed 5–9–23; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4312–52–P 

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR 

National Park Service 

[NPS–WASO–NAGPRA–NPS0035799; 
PPWOCRADN0–PCU00RP14.R50000] 

Notice of Inventory Completion: 
Peabody Museum of Archaeology and 
Ethnology, Harvard University, 
Cambridge, MA 

AGENCY: National Park Service, Interior. 
ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: In accordance with the Native 
American Graves Protection and 
Repatriation Act (NAGPRA), the 
Peabody Museum of Archaeology and 
Ethnology, Harvard University (PMAE) 
has completed an inventory of human 
remains and has determined that there 
is a cultural affiliation between the 
human remains and Indian Tribes or 
Native Hawaiian organizations in this 
notice. The human remains were 
collected at the U.S. Indian Vocational 
School, Albuquerque, in Bernalillo 
County, NM. 
DATES: Repatriation of the human 
remains in this notice may occur on or 
after June 9, 2023. 
ADDRESSES: Jane Pickering, Peabody 
Museum of Archaeology and Ethnology, 
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